HAMPSHIRE COUNTY GROUP INSURANCE TRUST

98 KING STREET

NORTHAMPTON, MA  01060

TO:
All Trust Member Units

RE:
Minutes of June 21, 2023

Executive Committee Meeting


Via Zoom Teleconference 
MEMBERS PRESENT:

Russ Kaubris


Rich Carmignani Jr 

Joanne Misiaszek


Emily Russo


Donna Whiteley

Deborah Kuhn
Michelle Hill


Patricia Cotton



OTHERS PRESENT:

Joseph Shea 


Cynthia Graves

Jessica Hebert

Michele Komosa

Jennifer Voyik
CALL TO ORDER

In compliance with the Governor’s orders suspending certain provisions of the open meeting laws due to Covid-19, this meeting was held via Zoom telephone/video conference.

Chairman Russ Kaubris called the meeting to order at 9:01 a.m. with a quorum present.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Chairman Russ Kaubris requested that the minutes of May 17, 2023 and May 22, 2023 be approved by unanimous consent, all were in favor.    

FINANCIAL REPORT

Financial Report
The Financial Report for the month of May was presented reflecting a starting balance of $450,905.99 with a total monthly income received of $8,222,486.39 and monthly expenses of $8,076,323.05 with a total net monthly income of $146,163.34 and an ending month balance of $597,069.33 with accounts receivable of $670,123.34 leaving a total of $30,654,070.71. 

Investments and CD’s for May 2023
The investments portfolio value was $11,286,821.97 with a market change of ($177,181.09) leaving a total of $11,109,640.88.  The starting balance in CD’s was $15,390,435.03, with interest earned of $27,486.02 and a transfer of $2,000,000.00 to the general fund leaving a balance of $13,417,921.05.

MAY EXPENDITURES

The expenditures for the month of May were reviewed. 
Chairman Russ Kaubris requested that the full financial report, including the expenditures, be approved by unanimous consent, all were in favor.  

WELLNESS UPDATE
Michele gave an update on the Wellness Initiative program:
· Wellness Credits – The remaining wellness credits for FY23 were spent down with the last event being an onsite cooking demo for one unit.  We have been awarded $50,000 in credits for FY24.  
· Learn to Live – June is being promoted as men’s mental health awareness month.  Materials have been sent to all units.  
· A Healthy Me – This year’s campaign is wrapping up on June 30th.  Michele hopes to send all gift cards to 100-point recipients by July 15th.  A new campaign will kick off on July 1st using the new platform which all members need to register with to participate. 
For more information on any wellness programs contact Michele Komosa via email at michelek@hcgit.org. 

SOUTH HADLEY AND ORANGE APPEALS
South Hadley

Joe explained the Town of South Hadley school department submitted an appeal for an open enrollment change that missed the deadline.  The appeal stated the open enrollment application was submitted in time by the member, but never received by the Trust due to a processing error on the unit’s side.  There was some discussion that followed. 
On a motion by Emily Russo, seconded by Donna Whiteley, it was voted to allow an exception to process the open enrollment change as requested.  A roll call vote was taken with all in favor. 
Orange

Joe explained the Town of Orange submitted an appeal for a Medex enrollment that missed the processing deadline.  The appeal stated the member began the process well in advance for timely completion and the member reached out to the unit to complete the required paperwork, but the unit wrote down the wrong phone number for the member therefore reached out and left a message for an incorrect contact which caused the member to miss the deadline on miscommunication from the unit.  This was followed by some discussion. 
On a motion by Michelle Hill, seconded by Donna Whitely, it was voted to allow the member to be reinstated to their HMO plan effective 6/1 and be changed to Medex effective 7/1.  A roll call vote was taken with all in favor.

DOCUMENTATION FOR BIRTHS
Joe explained in follow up to the special EC meeting on May 22, 2023, an official vote needs to be taken to change the Trust’s policy for the timeframe to submit information for newborn enrollments.  At the previous meeting it was discussed to change the time from the current 30 days to 59 days.  Cindy explained the processing procedures that take place stating BCBS will cover a newborn under the mother’s insurance initially for standard services for the first 30 days to allow the member time to process the enrollment paperwork for coverage.  If the paperwork is not processed within the first 30 days, any claims for standard services incurred by the baby beginning day 31 on will be denied.  Cindy further explained that birth certificates are required for processing newborn enrollments, but we can provide some leniency on obtaining and entering newborn SSN’s.  It was also explained and confirmed that birth certificates are generally available to the parents for pick up by all City/Town Hall’s within 1-2 weeks of the birth.  This was followed by a substantial amount of discussion by the committee.
On a motion by Michelle Hill, seconded by Rich Carmignani Jr, it was voted to continue with the 30 day deadline for newborn enrollments but amend the policy to allow the insurance director the discretion to make an exception to this policy for enrollments received within days 31-59 only if there is a proven special circumstance situation that requires an exception, anything receive 60 or more days will be denied with no exceptions.   A roll call vote was taken with all in favor.
2024 BUDGET

Joe presented the budget for FY24 in the amount of $782,239.00.  Joe explained it is a 3% increase from last year showing an increase in salary and retirement and increases for IT and the Trust office move. 

A motion to accept the FY-2024 budget as presented in the amount of $782,239.00 was made by Rich Carmignani Jr and seconded by Patricia Cotton.  A roll call vote was taken with all in favor.

STOP LOSS 2024

Joe stated our current reinsurance is with Unum and has a $300,000 stop loss limit.  Joe explained we received a couple bids with Unum and BCBS being the most competitive.  Joe stated we’ve been losing money on the reinsurance and asked if we should increase the stop loss limit.  This was followed by some discussion including the current claims near and over the limit.  

On a motion by Donna Whiteley, seconded by Deborah Kuhn, it was voted to change the reinsurance to a $350,000 stop loss for FY-24.  A roll call vote was taken, all were in favor with one abstention.  

PERSONNEL POLICY CHANGES

Joe explained the former HCOG personnel policy allowed staff 5 weeks of vacation at 15 years and 6 weeks of vacation at 20 years, which was the maximum vacation allowance.  Under the old HCOG director, this policy was changed to no time at 15 years, and the 5 weeks at 20 years at a maximum.  Joe was seeking to have it changed back to the old policy again.  This was followed by some discussion including vacation time carry over allowance.    
On a motion by Rich Carmignani Jr, seconded by Donna Whiteley, it was voted to allow 50% or up to 2 weeks of vacation time to be carried over in any given year.  A roll call vote was taken with all in favor. 

On a motion by Donna Whiteley, seconded by Michelle Hill, it was voted to allow 5 weeks of vacation at 15 years at a maximum.  A roll call vote was taken with all in favor.  

Other changes to the policy that were agreed upon were:

1. Adding Juneteenth as a holiday.

2. Any work at home schedule is at the discretion of and with approval from the Insurance Director.

3. Dental insurance will be added as a benefit for active employees at a 75/25 rate.

MOVE UPDATE

We are scheduled to move the Trust office in July. We still need to make an arrangement to have the office furniture moved.  Our new location will be 88 King St, Northampton, MA.  The Executive Committee asked to have at least one in-person meeting once we’re settled so they can see the new space. 
CVS UPDATE

Joe explained we had a meeting with CVS Caremark to review in comparison our business from July to March of 2022 and 2023.  Overall, the trends have increased showing 3% increase in membership and 15% increase in utilization.  Half of our overall expense is seen by 125 members that are taking specialty drugs.  We have also shown good online usage by members.  
BCBS UPDATE

Joe explained we were assessed a surcharge by BCBS as the state has established a Behavioral Health Access and Crisis Intervention Trust fund.  The fee we had to pay was $75,891.38.  Mental health used to be in the top 10 services and since covid it is now in the top 5.  We have also seen a large increase in mental health claims since covid and expect it to continue to rise.  
OTHER LAST-MINUTE ITEMS

Russ stated he asked the Executive Committee to complete evaluations on Joe as part of his contact renewal process.  
On a motion by Rich Carmignani Jr, seconded by Donna Whiteley, it was voted to renew Joe Shea’s contract as Insurance Director for 3 more years, July 1, 2023 to June 30, 2026.  A roll call vote was taken with all in favor.  

On a motion by Donna Whiteley, seconded by Deborah Kuhn, it was voted to amend the vacation policy in Joe’s contract to be more like the staff’s policy.  This was voted 7 yes, 1 no.  This was followed by some discussion. 

On a motion by Rich Carmignani Jr, seconded by Michelle Hill, it was voted to allow the Insurance Director 25 days of vacation time with no more than 50% or up to 2 weeks of vacation time to be carried over in any given year.  A roll call vote was taken with all in favor. 

ADJOURNMENT

Chairman Russ Kaubris requested to adjourn the meeting by unanimous consent at 10:22 a.m., all were in favor.  
Respectfully submitted,

Cynthia Graves
Meeting Schedule
Executive Committee – August 16, 2023, 9:00 a.m., via ZOOM

Executive Committee – September 20, 2023, 9:00 a.m., via ZOOM 
Insurance Advisory Committee – October 4, 2023, 10:00 a.m., via ZOOM
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